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The location of this meeting is handicap accessible and reasonable accommodations  
will be provided to persons requiring assistance.  If you need a special accommodation,  
please contact John Lojek, at least two days in advance of the meeting: jlojek@newtonma.gov,  
or 617-796-1064.  For Telecommunications Relay Service dial 711. 
 

CITY OF NEWTON 
 

IN BOARD OF ALDERMEN 
 

PROGRAMS AND SERVICES COMMITTEE AGENDA 
  

WEDNESDAY, NOVEMBER 19, 2014 
7:45 PM 
Room 222 
 
 
ITEMS SCHEDULED FOR DISCUSSION: 
 

REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#454-14 HIS HONOR THE MAYOR requesting authorization to appropriate the sum of 

one hundred fifty thousand dollars ($150,000) from Free Cash to the 
Elections/ISD Archival Move and Scanning Project for the purpose of funding a 
temporary full-time Scanning Coordinator position, purchasing and installing new 
shelving in the City Clerk’s and Elections vaults, scanning equipment, and outside 
scanning/microfilming costs.  [11/10/14 @ 6:20 PM] 

 
Appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#380-14 SAM FIGLER, 63 Sumner Street, Newton Centre, appointed as an at-large 

alternate member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire October 31, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#381-14 BETHEL CHARKOUDIAN, 18 Maple Avenue, Newton, re-appointed as the 

Ward 1 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire April 20, 2016 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#382-14 ARTHUR MAGNI, 107 Mt. Vernon Street, West Newton, re-appointed as the 

Ward 2 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire January 1, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#384-14 RICHARD TUCKER, 23 Woodman Road, Chestnut Hill, re-appointed as the 

Ward 7 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire April 20, 2016 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 
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Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#385-14 JACK NEVILLE, 68 High Street, Newton Upper Falls, re-appointed as an at-

large alternate member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a 
term to expire April 1, 2015 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#386-14 MICHAEL CLARKE, 1115 Beacon Street #9, Newton, re-appointed as an at-

large alternate member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a 
term to expire January 1, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 
REFERRED TO ZAP, PROG & SERV AND FINANCE COMMITTEE 

#397-13(3) ALD. SANGIOLO AND DANBERG requesting creation of an ordinance to 
protect trees deemed historic by the Historical Commission and the City’s Tree 
Warden.  [05-05-14 @ 4:32 PM]   

 
REFERRED TO PROG & SERV, PUB. FAC., ZAP, AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#256-12 ALD. HESS-MAHAN, SANGIOLO & SWISTON proposing an ordinance 

promoting economic development and the mobile food truck industry in the City of 
Newton. [08/06/12 @4:46 PM]  
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ITEMS NOT SCHEDULED FOR DISCUSSION: 
 
#34-13 ALD. DANBERG, ALBRIGHT, BLAZAR, RICE, LINSKY AND CROSSLEY 

requesting a prohibition on polystyrene-based disposable food or beverage 
containers in the City of Newton if that packaging takes place on the premises of 
food establishments within the City. [01/03/13 @ 11:01 AM]  

 
Appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#379-14 PAT PALMER, 37 Arapahoe Road, Newton, appointed as an at-large alternative 

member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION  for a term to expire 
October 31, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @1:14PM]   

 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#383-14 ANDREW STERN, 56 Tyler Terrace, Newton Centre, re-appointed as the Ward 6 

member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to expire 
April 20, 2016 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM]  

 
#356-14 ALD. HESS-MAHAN AND DANBERG, requesting a RESOLUTION of the 

Newton Board of Aldermen on behalf of Newton Dialogues on Peace & War, 
declaring support for the U.S. Conference of Mayors’ program “Mayors for 
Peace,” of which the City of Newton has been a member since 2005, and its goal 
of eliminating all nuclear weapons by 2020. [09/10/14 @ 3:15PM]  

  
#340-14 ALD. NORTON requesting to amend the City of Newton Charter to also include 

the term “Alderwoman” in text that refers to individuals who serve on the Board 
of Aldermen as “Aldermen” replace the term “Board of Aldermen” with “City 
Council” and replace the term “Alderman” with “Councillor”. [09/08/14 @ 
4:10PM] 

 AMENDED IN PROGRAMS & SERVICES 11/5/14 
 

REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#216-14 ALD. HESS-MAHAN, ALBRIGHT, BAKER, CROSSLEY, NORTON AND 

SANGIOLO proposing the following amendments to Chapter 12 Health and 
Human Services of the Revised Ordinances to:  
 require owners of dwellings requiring a Certificate of Habitability under 

Section 12-1 and real estate agents/brokers who receive compensation in 
connection with the particular real estate transaction to notify the 
Commissioner of Health and Human Services whenever an apartment, 
tenement, or room in a lodging house is vacated by the occupant or when an 
area in an existing building is converted to a condominium prior to being 
reoccupied by a new tenant, lodger or occupant;  

 require educational institutions to disclose addresses of undergraduates living 
off-campus in Newton;  

 require a fee for certification; and  
 impose a fine for violation of these provisions. [05/14/14 @11:51 AM]  
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#399-13          ALD. LINSKY, HESS-MAHAN, ALBRIGHT, CROSSLEY, DANBERG,  

BLAZAR, LAREDO & SCHWARTZ requesting to re-charge a task force to 
devise recommendations as to best practices and/or potential regulatory 
approaches to achieve improvements regarding the use of leaf blowers in the City 
of Newton.  [10/28/13 @ 7:01 PM]       

 
#398-13          ALD. BAKER & DANBERG requesting a discussion of a possible ordinance, 

regulations or otherwise, to complement zoning regulation of any licensed 
Registered Marijuana Dispensaries to respond to any secondary impacts so as to 
make the operation of such dispensaries as successful as possible. [10/28/13 @ 
10:00 AM]   

 
#377-14 THE PROGRAMS & SERVICES COMMITTEE requesting a discussion with 
 the Director of Senior Services, the Council on Aging and the Executive 

Department relative to changes in the use of the Senior Center at 345 Walnut 
Street. [10/16/14 @ 5:43PM]  

 
REFERRED TO FINANCE AND APPROPRIATE COMMITTEES 

#375-14 HIS HONOR THE MAYOR submitting the FY16-FY20 Capital Improvement 
Plan pursuant to section 5-3 of the Newton City Charter.  [10/15/14 @ 3:01 PM] 

 
REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND PUBLIC FACILTIES COMMITTEES 
#119-14 ALD. ALBRIGHT AND CROSSLEY requesting discussion with the Inspectional 

Services Department to explain the development of short and long term  plans to 
identify and correct buildings, sidewalks, playgrounds, etc., that do not conform 
to American Disability Act (ADA) standards.  The discussion should include 
information on how improvements will be incorporated into the Capital 
Improvement Plan or if less than $75,000 into a comprehensive budget plan to 
correct ADA deficiencies.  [03/12/14 @ 4:18 PM]  

 
#59-14 ALD. HESS-MAHAN AND BLAZAR requesting discussion with the Executive 

Department and the Health Care Advisory Committee concerning plans to 
implement recommendations contained in the First Report of the Health Care 
Advisory Committee to control the cost of health insurance while improving or 
maintaining the quality of care. [02/18/14 @ 6:39 PM]  

#95-13(2) THE PROGRAMS  & SERVICES COMMITTEE requesting an update from the 
Health Care Advisory Committee. [09/12/13 @ 9:49AM]  

 
REFERRED TO FINANCE AND PROGRAMS & SERVICES COMMITTEE 

#402-13 ALD. FULLER, GENTILE, RICE and LINSKY requesting a Home Rule Petition 
to amend Article 9 of the Charter to clarify that Neighborhood Area Councils 
shall maintain and control their own financial accounts and records, independent 
of City finances; and to further clarify that such independent financial accounts 
and records shall remain subject to City audit.  [10/28/13 @ 10:18 AM] 
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#199-13 ALD. JOHNSON AND SANGIOLO  requesting an update from the School 

Committee and School Department regarding the request from the Board of 
Aldermen to reduce the family cap on activity fees. [05/20/13 @ 11:05 PM]  

 
#334-12 ALD. SWISTON AND LINSKY requesting a discussion with the Licensing 

Board regarding the licensing and permit requirements for non-profit 
organizations. [10/10/12 @ 3:52 PM]   

 
REFERRED TO FINANCE AND APPROPRIATE COMMITTEES 

#257-12 RECODIFICATION COMMITTEE recommending (1) review of the Fees, Civil 
Fines/Non-Criminal Disposition contained in Chapter 17 LICENSING AND 
PERMITS GENERALLY and Chapter 20 CIVIL FINES/NON-CRIMINAL 
DISPOSITION CIVIL FINES to ensure they are in accordance with what is being 
charged and (2) review of the acceptance of G.L. c. 40 §22F, accepted on July 9, 
2001, which allows certain municipal boards and officers to fix reasonable fees for 
the issuance of certain licenses, permits, or certificates.  

 
REFERRED TO PROGRAMS & SERVICES AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 

#254-12(3) PROGRAMS & SERVICES COMMITTEE proposing an ordinance to require a 
fee, charged to consumers, for the use of paper bags at certain retail 
establishments in the City of Newton. [01/10/14 @ 3:36 pm]  

 
#229-12 RECODIFICATION COMMITTEE recommending a review and possible 

amendment to the Board of Aldermen Rules & Orders 2012-2013 relative to 
review of draft ordinances by the Law Department. 

 
REFERRED TO PROG & SERV, PUB. FACIL. AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#312-10  ALD. LENNON, LAPPIN, SCHNIPPER, SANGIOLO requesting a discussion 

with the School Committee on its plans to address space needs in the Newton 
public schools. [10/27/10 @11:07 AM]  

 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
Amy Mah Sangiolo 
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LENGTH OF TERMS: 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#381-14 BETHEL CHARKOUDIAN, 18 Maple Avenue, Newton, re-appointed as the 

Ward 1 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire April 20, 2016 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 SERVING SINCE 2010 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#382-14 ARTHUR MAGNI, 107 Mt. Vernon Street, West Newton, re-appointed as the 

Ward 2 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire January 1, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 SERVING SINCE 2004 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor  
#384-14 RICHARD TUCKER, 23 Woodman Road, Chestnut Hill, re-appointed as the 

Ward 7 member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a term to 
expire April 20, 2016 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 SERVING SINCE 2010 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#385-14 JACK NEVILLE, 68 High Street, Newton Upper Falls, re-appointed as an at-

large alternate member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a 
term to expire April 1, 2015 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 

 SERVING SINCE 2003 
 
Re-appointment by His Honor the Mayor 
#386-14 MICHAEL CLARKE, 1115 Beacon Street #9, Newton, re-appointed as an at-

large alternate member of the PARKS & RECREATION COMMISSION for a 
term to expire January 1, 2017 (60 days 1/2/15) [10/22/14 @ 1:14PM] 
SERVING SINCE 2008 
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REFERRED TO PROG & SERV, PUB. FAC., ZAP, AND FINANCE COMMITTEES 
#256-12 ALD. HESS-MAHAN, SANGIOLO & SWISTON proposing an ordinance 

promoting economic development and the mobile food truck industry in the City of 
Newton. [08/06/12 @4:46 PM]  

 
10-17-12 Programs & Services Report 
NOTE:  Ald. Hess-Mahan explained that he had been approached by many people asking about 
the possibility of having food trucks operating in the City.  Currently, Newton does not have any 
ordinance that deals with this issue and he would like to work on getting some input to develop 
one.  There are issues of public safety, sanitation and health.  There would also need to be some 
guidelines specifying where food trucks would be allowed to operate.  Boston has an ordinance 
that appointed a Committee that included the Commissioner of DPW, the Director of Food 
Initiatives, Fire Department, Special Services Department and Transportation Department.  It 
was about a year long process to get this ordinance in place. 
 
Ald. Hess-Mahan would like to make sure sites are chosen carefully and that all needed licenses 
and permits would be secured.  A Hawkers and Peddlers license is needed for food truck 
operations (granted through the Weights and Measures Dept.) as well as other requirements on 
both the state and local level.  Ald. Hess-Mahan noted that Blue Ribbon BBQ in Newton has a 
truck that goes to Needham, as they have a process for allowing food trucks.   
 
Ald. Swiston said that food trucks aren’t allowed anywhere in the City, not even in office parks.  
She did not feel comfortable having an ordinance that would just allow trucks everywhere in the 
City.  She believes that Needham only allows them on private properties, like office parks, with 
the permission of the property owner.  Canteen trucks are not considered food trucks. Food 
trucks are outfitted at quite an expense, for cooking, storage and serving food. Commissioner 
Zaleznik said that there are several coffee trucks in Newton and they go through a licensing 
process through the Health Department.  NECN did a weekly series and brought in a different 
truck in their parking lot.  Newton granted one-day permits for that because they gave out 
samples to people.   
 
Commissioner Zaleznik noted that the Health Department had a fairly negative view of food 
trucks prior to her term.  She felt it was time to review the process. She was concerned about 
competition with the restaurants in the City, but also felt it would be nice to see some of the 
underserved parts of the City (in terms of nearby restaurants) to have food readily available.  She 
thoughtWells Avenue would be an ideal place to allow some trucks to go in and see what kind of 
business they could generate, as well as locations near Newton-Wellesley Hospital.  Ald. Hess-
Mahan thought Halloran Sports Complex would be a good place as well.  Ald. Swiston said she 
would like to see some of the sports teams allowed to run their concessions stands rather than 
have food trucks on site. 
 
Commissioner Zaleznik explained that there have been some interdepartmental discussions 
around this topic already. The Economic Development Cluster which consists of John Lojek, 
Candace Havens, and herself, meets weekly.  There have been a number of conversations about 
what might be some interesting ways to attract food trucks.  Perhaps they could have a family 
night at rotating parks throughout the city with various food trucks, is just one thought.  She did  
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not feel there needed to be any objections to this idea, as long as it is approached thoughtfully.  
Avoiding very densely populated areas would be desirable.  Ald. Hess-Mahan agreed as did Ald. 
Sangiolo.  They would not want to cause detrimental competition with existing restaurants within 
the City. 
 
Seana Gerehin from Dunn-Geherins Restaurant addressed the Committee.  She said that it was 
difficult to think about the impact food trucks would have on her business.  Wells Ave and 
Newton-Wellesley hospital are her customers and she said if she lost that customer base, it would 
be devastating.  She pointed out that she employs a lot of people and pays meals tax; these are 
things that food trucks may or may not do and certainly not to the extent that her business does.  
Her overhead makes it impossible to compete economically with the very limited overhead costs 
of food trucks.  Ms. Gerehin says she feels this will be a big threat to her operation.  She asked 
that tremendous consideration be given before any allowances for food trucks are granted.  She 
pointed out that her business is also solicited quite often for donations to various sports teams 
throughout the city.  She would rather see the teams able to run their concessions stands rather 
than give that business to food trucks. 
 
Vincent Errichetti , Executive Director of the Restaurant and Business Alliance also addressed 
the Committee.  He said he has gotten a lot of concerned calls from all over the state.  Very 
large, one season cities (like Miami) have a thriving food truck industry.  But in smaller, older 
and seasonal cities, streets are narrower and problems arise.  Food trucks in Boston don’t create 
nearly as many full-time jobs, or collect as much revenue in taxes as brick and mortar restaurants 
do.  They are convenient for people but only perhaps during a two hour lunch period and when 
they run out of food, they leave.  Worcester, for example, does not allow food trucks at all.  They 
want to keep patrons for their restaurants to support local business.  Mr. Errichetti said that a 
single day operation is a different story, for an event, or a day here and there.  But trucks in 
Boston can park for $25 a day in the Back Bay, whereas a brick and mortar restaurant is paying 
an exorbitant amount of money for a lease on that prime property. He would like to see a level 
playing field so that food trucks don’t have the advantage over business owners in the city.   The 
trucks do not have a vested interest in contributing to the City and may or may not have much to 
contribute to the overall betterment of the City or its citizens. Closing down one business in the 
City seems to be a high price to pay for allowing food trucks. 
 
Mr. Errichetti noted that Boston has started to see some consequences that they did not 
anticipate.  He recommended doing some research and looking at the experiences that cities like 
Chicago have had. A letter from the President of the Restaurant and Business Alliance, David 
Andelman, is attached. 
 
Ald. Baker read from the MIT New Enterprise Forum.  An article profiled the new model of 
many kinds of businesses on wheels, not just food trucks.  He felt that Boston is very different in 
that it is trying to keep business people in town and eating.  Newton is primarily a residential city 
and has different needs.  Enforcement can be difficult as well.  Boston has many departments and 
much more manpower than Newton does.  He is concerned that there are limited resources and 
enterprises that can move at a moments notice make oversight difficult.  Ald. Baker also felt that  
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these trucks would not always necessarily be “mom and pop” enterprises.  National companies 
could be sending out fleets of trucks into communities as they became more popular and more 
welcomed into cities and towns.  He thought considerable care was necessary in thinking about 
this issue.  Ald. Hess-Mahan said Boston had safeguards in place, for example, using GPS to 
know where the trucks are.  
 
Ald. Hess-Mahan said he simply wanted to be forward thinking and prepared.  Food trucks are 
becoming more popular and he wanted the City to be ready with some guidelines one way or 
another to deal with the inquiries. Ald. Linsky said there is a larger context here in terms of 
economic development.  Commissioner Zaleznik said they would need input from the Aldermen 
in any further Economic Development Cluster conversations on this topic, then open it to any 
other departments that might need to be involved. Ald. Baker thought a Task Force could be 
useful made up of members of the other committees before which this item has been docketed.  
 
Ald. Fischman said he can understand one-day events, or office parks with a trial period, or 
something at a park now and then.  But he feels a need has to be defined.  This is scoping the 
need, not scoping an ordinance at this point. He doesn’t feel it’s inevitable that trucks have to 
come to the City.  If the City doesn’t want them, they can prohibit it. Ald. Sangiolo agreed that 
they needed to have the conversation to decide how to move forward with this issue, and find out 
what the interest is. 
 
Amanda Stout of the Economic Development Commission said that this is also a Planning 
Department concern.  They meet weekly in development review team meetings with prospective 
businesses.  There have had multiple people come to them with an interest in food trucks so it 
will be very helpful to have a policy in place. 
 
The Committee voted to hold this item 8-0. 
 
1-9-13 Programs & Services Report: 
NOTE:  Ald. Sangiolo explained that she would like to appoint someone to form a subcommittee 
and/or possible task force to work on this issue, and have them bring something back to Committee 
in the next 3 to 4 months. She would like to have some coordination with all interested parties, 
such as the Economic Development Commission (EDC), the Planning Department as well as the 
Health Department and the public.  Ald. Hess-Mahan said he would be happy to be the point 
person and connect with Commissioner Dori Zaleznik and the Director of Planning, Candace 
Havens.  Ald. Linsky said he would follow up with the EDC.  Ald. Sangiolo asked that they let her 
know when any meetings take place.   
 
The Committee voted to hold this item. 
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6-19-13 Programs & Services Report: 
(This note includes the plastic bag ban item and the polystyrene ban item) 
NOTE:  Ald. Linsky explained that these three docket items have been referred to respective 
subcommittees.  The subcommittee meetings have begun in part through the auspices of the 
Chamber of Commerce.  The Economic Development Commission is trying to assemble 
interested citizens to join the Aldermen and City officials in these discussions as well.  An initial 
meeting has taken place and they will be working with the Department of Public Works and the 
Health Department going forward.  The plan is to do some more subcommittee work over the 
summer and report back more substantively in the fall.   
 
Ald. Danberg said that they have looked at surrounding communities to see how they are 
handling these issues.  Brookline requires stores with three or more locations and at least 2,500 
square feet to comply with the plastic bag ban.  This will be rolled out on December 1st with 
some extensions available to help people comply.  They have begun discussions with the most 
important groups that they think would be involved and they would like more time over the 
summer as Ald. Linsky stated.   
 
The interest has peaked in food trucks as they have become more active in surrounding towns.   
The subcommittee would like to learn what the experiences have been in surrounding towns and 
also look at potential locations at which to launch a pilot program.  The brick and mortar 
restaurants do have a serious interest here and so a pilot program seems like a reasonable way to 
proceed.  There is also sentiment that food trucks should be strictly regulated in terms of setting 
fees that the community feels are fair and equitable.  Restaurants pay taxes to the City and have 
more expensive overhead than food trucks.  They will be looking for a fair balance.  The City has 
a cluster in place to look at this and coordinate efforts with the subcommittee.  Ald. Baker asked 
that the first discussion in Committee relative to food trucks be included with this report.  It is 
attached. 
 
Ald. Linsky moved hold on all three items for further discussion in the fall.  The Committee 
voted in favor.  
 
9-18-13 Programs & Services Report 
NOTE:  Ald. Hess-Mahan noted that there have been several meetings with the Chamber of 
Commerce, restaurant owners and others who are interested in the food truck issue.  There has 
not been a tremendous amount of interest from those looking to have food trucks in the City, but 
it was felt that the City should have some sort of policy in place as they are becoming more 
popular in the surrounding communities. He would like a policy to encompass safety inspections 
as well as locations allowed.  There have been reports of illegally operating food trucks in the 
City.  Ald. Linsky reported that the latest information from Dori Zaleznik, Commissioner of 
Health and Human Services, is that the administration is not excited about the idea of food trucks 
in the City.  There was some discussion relative to allowing food trucks to existing brick and 
mortar establishments in the City as a means to provide vitality as opposed to competition.   
 
Some Committee members did not want food trucks in the City.  There were concerns about 
traffic and the added congestion these vehicles could cause. Others thought they would be a great 
amenity to businesses that do not have cafeterias in their building, or food establishments nearby.   
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Follow Up 
Ald. Baker would like it communicated to the administration that a moratorium should be 
enacted until a policy can be formed.  The Committee agreed to put a letter together to that 
effect.  The Committee also mentioned inviting Michelle Wu to a meeting.  She is a candidate 
for Boston City Council and has been quite involved with this issue in Boston.   
 
The Committee voted to hold this item. 
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